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1. INTRODUCTION 

1.1. BACKGROUND AND PURPOSE 

North Beach Water District (District) is a rural water 
district serving approximately 2700 domestic and commercial 
customers.  Our service area is located on the North Beach 
Peninsula including parts of Ocean Park, Nahcotta, and 
Klipsian communities.  Our customers are very seasonal.  We 
are an ocean beach community with many vacation homes, parks 
and resorts.  We operate two well fields treating .25 MGD in 
winter months to .75 MGD in the summer months. 

The District was formed in 2008 when two investor owned 
public water systems were purchased and combined into one 
public water system.  The combining of the water systems 
included an intertie and improvements to the water storage 
facilities.  

The 2008 and subsequent Draft 2014 Water System Plans 
identified capital improvement projects needed to correct 
deficiencies in the infrastructure due to age, deferred 
maintenance, and conditions related to the integrating of 
the two water systems. 

The purpose of this request for proposals (RFP) is to engage 
professional engineering consultant services to provide 
final plans, specifications and engineering estimates (PS&E) 
and construction technical support for one of those 
identified capital improvement projects, specifically, Birch 
Place Booster Station (Project).  The Project will improve 
system hydraulics (flow & pressure) to the southeast section 
of the distribution system. 

1.2. PROJECT OBJECTIVE 

Design and installation of a series of booster pumps, in 
pitless booster stations, i.e. Baker Monitor or equal, to 
provide adequate domestic and fire flow to the targeted area 
of the distribution system. 

1.3. PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

o Obtain easement from Sunset Sands Community for Booster 
Station placement. 
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o Evaluate and verify hydraulic analysis of distribution 
system in the Sunset Sands development performed by Gray and 
Osborne, Inc. (2014). 

o Design booster pump station. 

o Apply for three phase 460 volt serve from PUD #2 of 
Pacific County. 

o Install a three phase 460 volt meter base, service 
panel, and controls and back-up power generator.  

o Cut in a tee and valves on the 8” water main on 227th 
Place. 

o Cut in a tee and valves on the 6” water main on Birch 
Place. 

o Install the pitless booster stations and related piping, 
vales and controls.  

o Install pumps in pitless booster stations 

o Testing and certifications 

o Restorations and Project closeout. 

1.4. PROJECT ATTACHMENTS    

o Attachment C - Vicinity Maps of North Beach Water 
District, Sunset Sands Community Development, and Birch 
Place & 227th intersection. 

o Attachment D - Birch Place Booster Station Concept 
Drawing. 

o Attachment E - Booster Pump Station Baker Monitor. 

o Attachment F - Hydraulic Capacity Analysis. 

1.5. CONSULTANT SCOPE OF WORK 

o Project Management 

o Survey Services to support design and construction. 

o Preparation and submittal of necessary permits and 
environmental clearances, including, but not limited to 
Pacific County General Permit for Construction, Road Right-
of-Way Permit, and Department of Health Final Project 
Approval. 
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o Coordination with other utility providers regarding 
preservation or relocation of utilities associated with the 
project 

o Prepare a predesign report for the Project meeting the 
requirements of WAC 246-290-110. 

o 30% Plans, Specifications, and Estimate. 

o 50% Plans, Specifications, and Estimate.  

o 90% Plans, Specifications, and Estimate. 

o Final Plans, Specifications, and Estimate. 

o Bid and Award Support. 

o Construction Management 

o Record Drawings 

The District anticipates providing program oversight and 
project management-level coordination and direction to the 
Consultant efforts, and will rely on the Consultant to 
provide technical expertise and project management resources 
to assist in delivery of the work.  It is intended that the 
Consultant will work closely with District management and 
operations staff. 

1.6. SOURCE OF FUNDING/FUNDS AVAILABLE 

This work will be procured with District funding.  The 
District has allocated approximately $250,000 of capital 
improvement program funds for the overall project, including 
construction.  These funds are expected to be expended for 
design in 2015, with construction beginning in 2016, so that 
the project can be on line no later than January 1, 2017. 

1.7. PROJECT SCHEDULE 

The anticipated project timeline is indicated below.  The 
District reserves the right to change the timeline as it 
deems may be in the interest of the project. 

o Request for Proposal process – July, 2015 

o 50% Design – December, 2015 

o Final engineering – April, 2016 

o Bids – May, 2016 
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o Construction – August, 2016 

o Project online – December, 2016 

1.8. REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL SCHEDULE 

The anticipated Request for Proposal (RFP) timeline is 
indicated below.  The District reserves the right to change 
the timeline as it deems may be in the interest of the 
project. 

o RFP Release – June 17, 2015 

o RFP Due Date – July 15, 2015 

o Evaluation of Proposals (short list if required) – July 
20, 2015 

o Interviews (if required) – July 27, 2015 

o Contract development – August 10, 2015 

o Board of Commissioners Approval – August 17, 2015 

o Consultant Notice to Proceed – August 31, 2015 

2. GENERAL REQUIREMENTS 

2.1. ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS 

Proposers shall comply with all management and 
administrative requirements established by Washington 
Administrative Code (WAC), the Revised Code of the State of 
Washington (RCW), and any subsequent amendments or 
modifications, as applicable to providers licensed in the 
State of Washington. 

All Proposers shall be listed on the Plan Holders list to be 
considered responsive.  To be listed, a Proposer shall email 
the individual listed on the cover page. 

2.2. AUTHORSHIP 

Proposers must identify any assistance provided by agencies 
or individuals outside the Proposer's own organization in 
preparing the proposal.  No contingent fees for such 
assistance will be allowed to be paid under any contract 
resulting from this RFP. 



Page 6 of 38 

All proposals and products submitted become the property of 
the District.  It is understood and agreed that the 
prospective Proposer claims no proprietary rights to the 
ideas and written materials contained in or attached to the 
proposal submitted. 

2.3. CANCELATION OF AWARD 

The District reserves the right to immediately cancel an 
award if the contractual agreement has not been entered into 
by both parties or if new state regulations or policy makes 
it necessary to change the program purpose or content, 
discontinue such programs or impose funding reductions.  In 
those cases where negotiation of contract activities are 
necessary, the District reserves the right to limit the 
period of negotiation to sixty (60) days, after which time 
funds may be unencumbered. 

2.4. CONFIDENTIALITY 

Proposer shall comply with all applicable state and federal 
laws governing the confidentiality of information. 

2.5. CONFLICT OF INTEREST 

All proposals submitted must contain a statement disclosing 
or denying any interest, financial or otherwise, that any 
employee or official of the District may have in the 
proposing firm or proposed project.  A statement to this 
effect in the cover letter is sufficient in addressing this 
requirement. 

2.6. CONSORTIUM OF AGENCIES 

Any consortium of companies or agencies submitting a 
proposal must certify that each company or agency of the 
consortium can meet the requirements set forth in the RFP. 

2.7. AWARD OF CONTRACT 

The contract award will not be final until the District and 
the Proposer have executed a contractual agreement.  The 
contractual agreement consists of the following parts: (a) 
the basic provisions and general terms and conditions, (b) 
the special terms and conditions, (c) the project 
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description and goals (Statement of Work), and (d) the 
budget and payment terms.  The District is not responsible 
for any costs incurred prior to the effective date of the 
contract.  The District reserves the right to make an award 
without further negotiation of the proposal submitted. 

2.8. DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION 

Proposer must certify that it is not debarred, suspended or 
otherwise excluded from, or ineligible for, participation in 
Federal Assistance programs under Executive Order 12549, 
"Debarment and Suspension.”  Proposer must also certify that 
it will not contract with a subcontractor that is debarred 
or suspended.  A statement to this effect in the cover 
letter is sufficient in addressing this requirement. 

2.9. DISPUTES 

The District encourages the use of informal resolution to 
address complaints or disputes arising over any actions in 
implementing the provisions of this RFP.  Written complaints 
regarding the RFP process should be addressed to the Contact 
Individual indicated on the cover. 

2.10. EQUAL OPPORTUNITY 

It is the policy of the District to require equal 
opportunity in employment and services subject to 
eligibility standards that may be required for a specific 
program. 

No person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religion, 
sex, handicap, national origin, age, citizenship, marital 
status, political affiliation or belief, be denied 
employment or benefits, or be discriminated against as a 
consumer, administrator or staff person under any program or 
activity receiving funds under this RFP. 

In compliance with Department of Labor Regulations 
implementing Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 
as amended, no qualified handicapped individual shall be 
discriminated against in admission or access to any program 
or activity. 



Page 8 of 38 

Proposer must agree to provide equal opportunity in the 
administration of the contract and its subcontracts or other 
agreements. 

2.11. INSURANCE 

Prior to the signing of a contract, the Proposer(s) selected 
must show evidence of a certificate of commercial liability 
for a minimum of $1,000,000 identifying the District and its 
elected officials, officers, employees and agents as 
additional insureds.  In addition, Errors and Omissions 
liability insurance coverage will be required for this 
project in the amount of $2,000,000. 

2.12. LATE PROPOSALS 

A proposal received after the date and time indicated herein 
will not be accepted.  No exceptions will be made. 

2.13. LIMITATION 

This RFP does not commit the District to award a contract, 
to pay any costs incurred in the preparation of a response 
to this RFP or to procure or contract for services or 
supplies.  The District reserves the right to accept or 
reject any or all proposals received as a result of this 
RFP, to negotiate with all qualified sources, to waive 
formalities, to postpone award or to cancel in part or in 
its entirety this RFP if it is in the best interest of the 
District to do so. 

2.14. INTERVIEWS 

An interview may be required of those Proposers whose 
proposals are under consideration.  Proposers may be 
informed that an interview is desired and will be notified 
of the date, time and location the interview is to be 
conducted. 
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2.15. SINGLE AUDIT REQUIREMENTS 

Any contract awarded as a result of this RFP may include the 
agreement to annually audit any contracts with the District.  
Audits shall be performed in accordance with OMB Circular A-
128 or A-133 as appropriate and shall be received by the 
District within the 12 month period following the close of 
each fiscal year.  Agencies not covered by federal single 
audit requirements may be responsible for an independent 
agency audit, which meets general accepted auditing 
standards. 

2.16. OTHER AUDIT/MONITORING REQUIREMENTS 

In addition, auditing or monitoring for the following 
purposes will be conducted at the discretion of the 
District: Fund Accountability, Contract Compliance, and 
Program Performance. 

2.17. SUBCONTRACTING 

No activities or services included as a part of this 
proposal may be subcontracted to another organization, firm, 
or individual without the approval of the District.  Such 
intent to subcontract shall be clearly identified in the 
proposal.  It is understood that the Proposer is held 
responsible for the satisfactory accomplishment of the 
service or activities included in a subcontract. 

2.18. VERBAL PROPOSALS 

Verbal proposals will not be considered in making the award 
of any contract as a result of this RFP. 

3. PROPOSAL PREPARATION AND SUBMITTAL 

3.1. REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL (RFP) PROCESS 

It is the District’s intent to select a consultant based on 
the qualifications and abilities of the firm and the team 
and key project individuals.  Proposers may be individual 
firms or teams as appropriate to meet the specific needs of 
the project.  These instructions were developed to aid in 
proposal development.  They also provide for a structured 
format so reviewers can systematically evaluate several 
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proposals.  These directions apply to all proposals 
submitted. 

3.2. PRE-PROPOSAL CONFERENCE 

No pre-proposal conference or site visit will be held for 
this RFP. 

3.3. PROPOSAL CLARIFICATION 

Questions regarding this RFP must be directed in writing, 
via email, to the Contact Individual indicated on the cover.  
The deadline for submitting such questions is seven (7) 
calendar days prior to the due date for proposals.  An 
addendum will be issued no later than 72 hours prior to the 
proposal due date to all Proposers listed on the Plan 
Holders list, if a substantive clarification is required. 

3.4. PROPOSAL SUBMISSION 

It is the Proposer’s responsibility to ensure that proposals 
are received prior to the specified closing date/time, and 
at the location specified.  By submitting a response, the 
Proposer is accepting the general instructions and 
conditions of this RFP and the Consultant Services Contract 
(Attachment B). 

3.5. PROPOSAL FORMAT 

The original and each copy of the proposal package must 
include all of the sections in the order indicated.  At the 
time of submission, the proposal must provide a full 
description of all services following the outline presented 
in the following section.   

Proposals must be clear, succinct, and not to exceed the 
pages specified in the following section.  All body text 
shall be 12-point font size or larger and lines shall be 
single spaced or greater. 

A page is defined as a single side of a sheet.  Each printed 
side of a sheet is a page.  A page is further defined as 8.5 
x 11 for text and 8.5 x 11 or 11 x 17 for supplemental 
drawings, pictures, and diagrams.  Cover, section dividers, 
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title page, table of contents, and appendices do not 
contribute to the overall page count. 

The District encourages the use of readily recyclable 
materials where possible. 

Proposers are encouraged to print/copy on both sides of a 
single sheet of paper wherever applicable; if sheets are 
printed on both sides, it is considered to be two pages. 

3.6. PROPOSAL ORGANIZATION AND CONTENT 

Proposals shall be organized in the following manner: 

1. Proposal Summary Form – 1 page. 

The attached Proposal Summary Form (Attachment A) must 
be signed by a person authorized to make proposals and 
enter into contract negotiations on behalf of your firm.  
The Proposal Summary Form shall follow the proposal 
cover. 

2. Cover letter – 1 page 

Letter shall include conflict of interest statement per 
General Requirements 2.5 and statement of debarment and 
suspension per General Requirements 2.8. 

3. Table of Contents – 1 page 

4. Project Understanding and Approach – 6 pages 

The Proposer shall indicate its overall understanding of 
the intent of the project and specific issues that are 
considered to be important for the work contemplated.  
The project understanding and project approach shall 
address scope and schedule of this effort, including the 
topics indicated in Section 1.3. 

5. Project Team, Experience and References – 6 pages. 

The Proposer shall indicate: 

o the proposed project team members and time 
commitment of each key team member to the project; the 
overall organization and structure of the proposed team 
outlining key interactions and responsibilities, with 
special emphasis on the project manager function; 
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o similar projects performed in the State of 
Washington or Oregon within the last five years, 
including at least two (2) in the State of Washington, 
which best characterize capabilities, work quality and 
cost control; 

o references for those projects identified, including 
or in addition to, three (3) references who may be 
contacted concerning your firm’s/team’s performance with 
regard to the Scope of Work.  Include the name of the 
client, mailing address, telephone number, email 
address, contact person, and the specific work your firm 
performed for the client, including the estimated 
construction cost and year the project was completed 
(constructed or designed). 

6. Appendices – no page limit 

The Proposer may include: 

o Specific project experiences and references for 
individuals; 

o Résumés for individuals – limited to 2 pages each. 

3.7. SUPPORT DOCUMENTS 

Proposers may obtain the following background information 
(and much more, if interested) in electronic format from the 
District’s website, at www.northbeachwater.com. 

o District Drat 2014 Water System Plan 

o Design Standards 

4. EVALUATION PROCESS AND SCORING 

4.1. EVALUATION PROCESS 

The review committee will evaluate the proposals received in 
response to this RFP.  For the purpose of scoring proposals, 
each committee member will evaluate each proposal in 
accordance with the criteria and point factors listed below.  
The Review Committee will include the District’s General 
Manager, Distribution Manager, Water Treatment Plant 
Operator, and one Commissioner.  The Review Committee may 
also seek outside expertise to assist in evaluating 
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proposals.  During the evaluation process, the Review 
Committee has the right to require any clarification it 
needs in order to understand the Proposer’s view and 
approach to the project and scope of the work. 

The Review Committee will recommend a Consultant Services 
Contract and present the contract to the District Board of 
Commissioners for review and approval at a regular or 
special board meeting. 

The District reserves the right to make a recommendation for 
selection after proposal evaluation and further reserves the 
right to reject all proposals. 

The successful Proposer will be selected by the following 
process: 

Part 1 – Initial Screening of Proposals 

The Review Committee will review the proposals for 
compliance with the RFP requirements.  Proposals found to 
not comply with the RFP requirements may be disqualified 
from further consideration. 

Part 2 – Scoring of Proposals 

The Review Committee will score the proposals based on the 
information submitted according to the evaluation criteria 
and point factors.  Proposals will be considered exactly as 
submitted, except where formal clarification has been 
requested by the Review Committee as noted above.  See 
Section 4.2 for further information. 

Part 3 - Interviews 

Following evaluation of the proposals, the highest-ranking 
Proposers may be invited to participate in an interview 
process.  The District will notify Proposers as soon as 
possible for scheduling of interviews.  The Contact 
Individual will schedule interviews with the contact person 
provided in the proposal.  Additional interview information 
may be requested at the time of the invitation.  The intent 
of interviews is to help clarify and verify information 
provided in the proposal and to give the Review Committee an 
opportunity to meet the project manager and key personnel 
that will have direct involvement in the project.  If 
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interviews are necessary, the scores from the written 
proposals will be considered preliminary. 

Part 4 – Contract Negotiation 

The Review Committee will make a recommendation to the 
Contact Individual to begin negotiations with the selected 
Proposer.  If the selected Proposer and the Contact 
Individual are unable to agree on the final scope and fee, 
the District reserves the right to terminate the 
negotiations with the selected Proposer and initiate 
contract negotiations with the next highest rated Proposer.  
The contract negotiation process will be considered complete 
when a Consultant Services Contract has been approved by the 
District Board of Commissioners. 

4.2. SCORING 

Each proposal received in response to the RFP will be 
objectively evaluated and rated according to a specified 
point system.  A one hundred (100) point system will be used 
and weighted against the following criteria: 

Criteria Points 

Part 1 - Project Understanding and Approach --------------- 50 

 Prepare a brief Project Approach report based on the 
information provided in the RFP, information you were able 
to extract from our 2014 Draft Water System Plan, Meeting 
minutes, Resolutions (information on the District’s 
website), and responses from questions presented to the RFP 
Contact.  If there are gaps in data that will need to be 
filled before a complete Project Approach Brief can be 
completed, please delineate the gaps and measures needed to 
obtain the data to fill the gaps in the report ---------- 25 

 Demonstrate the extent of the firm’s experience in the 
preparation of and evaluation of hydraulic capacity models 
of public water systems and designing viable, cost-effective 
solutions to the deficiencies found --------------------- 25 

Part 2 - Project Team, Experience and References ---------- 50 
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 Demonstrate there are Surveyors on staff ---------------- 05 

 Demonstrate the extent of the project team’s experience in 
preparing, evaluating and correcting problems related to 
hydraulic capacity of distribution system and design and 
installation of in line booster stations ---------------- 10 

 Demonstrate the extent of the project team’s experience in 
the design and installation of in-line booster stations, 
correcting various distribution system hydraulic 
deficiencies, preferably designing successful pitless 
booster station faculties ------------------------------- 15 

  

 Describe projects in past ten years completed by the firm 
that included pitless booster pump stations design and 
installation and the firm’s level of involvement in the 
project(s) ---------------------------------------------- 15 

 References ---------------------------------------------- 05  

Total Points Available ----------------------------------- 100 
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ATTACHMENT “A” - PROPOSAL SUMMARY FORM 

RFQ Birch Place Booster Station 

 

 

General Information: 

Legal Name of Applicant Firm:         

Street Address:            

City:        State:    Zip:    

Contact Person Title:           

Phone:        Fax:       

E-mail address:            

Tax Identification Number:          

Did outside individuals or agencies assist with preparation 
of this proposal? 

Yes:   No:   If yes, describe. 

              

              

              

I certify that to the best of my knowledge the information 
contained in this proposal is accurate and complete and that 
I have the legal authority to commit this firm to a 
contractual agreement.  I realize the final funding for any 
service is based upon available funding levels, and the 
approval of the Clark Regional Wastewater District Board of 
Commissioners. 

Signature                                                                           Date                                                
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ATTACHMENT “B” - PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERING CONSULTANT SERVICES 
CONTRACT 
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PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERING, LAND SURVEYING, ARCHITECTURE AND 
LANDSCAPING ARCHITECTURE SERVICES CONTRACT 

THIS CONTRACT for Consultant services is between North Beach 
Water District (“District”) and (“Consultant”). 

1. Scope of Consultant Services.  Consultant shall perform 
the services described in the scope of work attached as 
Exhibit A.  If specified in Exhibit A, the services shall be 
performed pursuant to task orders issued by District. 

2. Compensation and Payment. 

a. District shall pay Consultant for the services as 
indicated below (check one): 

 Fixed fee, including all services, costs, and taxes, 
in the amount of $             ; or 

 Time and materials based on the rates described in 
Exhibit B, not to exceed $              ; or 

 Other, an amount not to exceed $             .  See 
Exhibit B. 

b. Consultant shall submit a detailed monthly billing 
for all services in a format reasonably satisfactory to 
District, which format shall include, at a minimum, 
total authorized contract amount, charges and costs to 
date and current billing amount.  District shall pay the 
invoices within thirty (30) days of receipt, except as 
to any disputed amounts. 

3. Schedule of Work.  Consultant shall commence services 
upon receipt of notice from District to do so, and shall 
(check one): 

 Complete the services by ; or  

 Perform the services in accordance with the schedule on 
Exhibit C. 
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4. Subcontractors.  Consultant shall not subcontract or 
assign any portion of the services covered by this contract 
without prior written approval of District. 

5. Changes.  District may, from time to time, authorize in 
writing changes or modifications in the scope of services to 
be performed under this contract.  The compensation for the 
changes or modifications, whether a decrease or increase, 
shall be on the same terms and conditions as stated 
previously in this contract, or pursuant to terms and 
conditions mutually agreed to by the parties.  District 
shall compensate Consultant only for services performed or 
costs incurred that are within the scope of services 
authorized by this contract, or any modifications to the 
contract in accordance with this section. 

6. Insurance.  Consultant shall maintain throughout the 
performance of this contract the following types and amounts 
of insurance: 

a. Comprehensive vehicle liability covering personal 
injury and property damage claims arising from the use of 
motor vehicles with combined single limits of One Million 
Dollars ($1,000,000). 

b. Commercial General Liability Insurance written on 
an occurrence basis with limits no less than One Million 
Dollars ($1,000,000) combined single limit per occurrence 
and Two Million Dollars ($2,000,000) aggregate for 
personal injury, bodily injury and property damage.  
Coverage shall include, but not be limited to: blanket 
contractual, products/completed operations; broad form 
property damage; explosion, collapse and underground (XCU) 
if applicable; and employer’s liability; and 

c. Professional liability insurance (Errors and 
Omissions insurance) with limits no less than One Million 
Dollars ($1,000,000). 

The insurance policies shall: (1) state that coverage 
shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim 
is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the 
limits of the insurer’s liability; (2) be primary to any 
insurance maintained by District, except as respects 
losses attributable to the sole negligence of District; 
and (3) shall state that District will be given 30 days 
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prior written notice of any cancellation or suspension of 
or material change in coverage. 

District shall be named as an additional insured on the 
Commercial General Liability Insurance policy with regard 
to work and services performed by or on behalf of 
Consultant, and a copy of the endorsement naming District 
as an additional insured shall be attached to the 
Certificate of Insurance. 

Before commencing work and services, Consultant shall 
provide to District a Certificate of Insurance evidencing 
the insurance described above.  District reserves the 
right to request and receive a certified copy of all 
required insurance policies. 

The above insurance limits do not constitute a limit on 
Consultant’s liability to District.  Any payment of 
deductible or self-insured retention shall be the sole 
responsibility of Consultant. 

7. Indemnification / Hold Harmless.  Consultant shall 
defend, indemnify and hold the District, its officers, 
officials, employees and volunteers harmless from any and 
all claims, injuries, damages, losses or suits including 
attorney fees, arising out of or resulting from the acts, 
errors or omissions of Consultant in performance of this 
Contract, except for injuries and damages caused by the sole 
negligence of the District.  Should a court of competent 
jurisdiction determine that this Contract is subject to RCW 
4.24.115, then, in the event of liability for damages 
arising out of bodily injury to persons or damages to 
property caused by or resulting from the concurrent 
negligence of Consultant and the District, its officers, 
officials, employees, and volunteers, Consultant’s 
liability, including the duty and cost to defend, hereunder 
shall be only to the extent of Consultant’s negligence.  It 
is further specifically and expressly understood that the 
indemnification provided herein constitutes Consultant’s 
waiver of immunity under Industrial Insurance, Title 51 RCW, 
solely for the purposes of this indemnification.  This 
waiver has been mutually negotiated by the parties.  The 
provisions of this section shall survive the expiration or 
termination of this Contract. 
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8. Ownership and use of Documents.  All records, files, 
drawings, specifications, data, information, materials, 
reports, memoranda and other documents produced or prepared 
by Consultant in connection with the services rendered under 
this contract (“Documents”), whether finished or not, shall 
be the property of District.  Upon request, Consultant shall 
forward Documents to District in hard copy and in digital 
format that is compatible with District’s computer software 
programs.  If District uses the Documents for purposes other 
than those intended in this contract, without written 
permission of Consultant, District shall do so at its sole 
risk. 

9. Termination.  This contract may be terminated by either 
party upon fifteen (15) days written notice if the other 
party fails to substantially perform in accordance with the 
contract. 

10. Dispute Resolution.   

a. Mediation.  If any dispute, controversy, or claim 
arises out of or relates to this contract, the 
parties agree first to try to settle the dispute by 
nonbinding mediation with the assistance of a 
recognized professional mediation service.  The 
parties shall bear equally all expenses, exclusive of 
attorneys’ fees, associated with the mediation. 

b. Litigation.  Thereafter, any dispute, controversy, or 
claim not resolved by mediation shall be resolved by 
litigation with venue in Clark County.  The laws of 
the State of Washington shall govern this contract. 

11. Effective Date.  The effective date of this contract 
shall be the date that the contract is signed by an 
authorized representative of District. 

12. Independent Contractor.  Consultant is and shall be at 
all times during the term of this contract an independent 
contractor. 

13. Compliance with Laws.  Consultant shall comply with 
all federal, state and local laws, ordinances, regulations, 
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and rules applicable to the services to be performed under 
this contract. 

 

 

NORTH BEACH WATER DISTRICT 

BY:        

TYPED NAME:  WILLIAM NEAL  

ITS:   GENERAL MANAGER   

ADDRESS:  PO BOX 618    

  OCEAN PARK, WA 98640  

PHONE:  (360) 665-4144   

FAX:   (360) 665-4641   

EMAIL: BNEAL@NORTHBEACHWATER.COM  

 

DATE:      

 

(CONSULTANT) 

BY:        

TYPED NAME:      

ITS:        

ADDRESS:       

       

PHONE:       

FAX:        

EMAIL:      

 

DATE:       
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ATTACHMENT “C” – VICINITY MAPS 

OCEAN PARK, WA  
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Sunset Sands Homeowners Association 
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Intersection of 227th Place and Birch Place 
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ATTACHMENT “D” BIRCH PLACE BOOSTER STATION CONCEPT DRAWING 
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ATTACHMENT “E” BOOSTER PUMP STATION – BAKER MONITOR 
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ATTACHMENT F – HYDRAULIC CAPACITY ANALYSIS 

 

Excerpts from the DRAFT 2014 North Beach Water System Plan 
prepared by Gray and Osborne, Inc. 

The entire plan is available at:  

http://northbeachwater.com/water-system-plan/ 

Appendix F contains the Hydraulic Capacity Analysis Model. 

  

http://northbeachwater.com/water-system-plan/
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To: Proposers 
E-mail: [enter email address] 

ADDENDUM #1 

Date of Addendum: 6/16/2015 

 
RFP ---------------------------------------- Birch Place Booster Station  
Release Date ------------------------------------------------- 6/16/2015 
Due Date ---------------------------------------------- 11:00 AM 7/15/15 

NOTICE TO ALL PROPOSERS: 

The specifications for the above-referenced RFP are modified as set forth in this 
Addendum.  The original RFP Documents and any previously issued addenda remain in full 
force and effect, except as modified by this Addendum, which is hereby made part of 
the RFP Documents.  Proposer shall take this Addendum into consideration when preparing 
and submitting a Proposal, and shall acknowledge receipt of this Addendum by signing 
in the space provided below and submitting this addendum with Proposal. 

BID SUBMITTAL DEADLINE: 

The bid submittal deadline remains the same and is not changed by this Addendum. 

CLARIFICATION TO RFP: 

Item------Section No.-------------------------Description--------------------- 

3.8 Delivery Format-----  ----------------------------------------New Section 

-----------------------------------Question----------------------------------- 

How many copies of the proposal will the District need and in what manner would 
the District like the proposals delivered? 

------------------------------------Answer------------------------------------ 

3.8 Delivery Forman.  Proposers shall submit a total of five copies of the 
proposal in a sealed envelope clearly marked in the lower left-hand corner “RFP 
– Birch Place Booster Station.  

The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of the above addenda to the Birch 
Place Booster Station RFP. 

 
 
                                 
Signature                   Date 



To: Proposers                
E-mail: [insert e-mail address] 

ADDENDUM #2 

Date of Addendum: 6/16/2015 

RFP ---------------------------------------- Birch Place Booster Station  
Release Date ------------------------------------------------- 6/17/2015 
Due Date ---------------------------------------------- 11:00 AM 7/15/15 

NOTICE TO ALL PROPOSERS: 

The specifications for the above-referenced RFP are modified as set forth in this 
Addendum.  The original RFP Documents and any previously issued addenda remain in full 
force and effect, except as modified by this Addendum, which is hereby made part of 
the RFP Documents.  Proposer shall take this Addendum into consideration when preparing 
and submitting a Proposal, and shall acknowledge receipt of this Addendum by signing 
in the space provided below and submitting this addendum with Proposal. 

BID SUBMITTAL DEADLINE: 

The bid submittal deadline remains the same and is not changed by this Addendum. 

CLARIFICATION TO RFP: 

Item---------Section No.----------------------Description--------------------- 
1.3 Project Description-- Evaluate and verify hydraulic analysis of the 

distribution system in Sunset Sands development 
performed by Gray & Osborne, Inc. (2014) 

-----------------------------------Question----------------------------------- 
To what extent does the District expect the selected consultant to verify the 
prior analysis? 

------------------------------------Answer------------------------------------ 

The District has no concerns or doubts regarding the hydraulic analysis model 
performed by Gray and Osborne, Inc. in 2014 and believe it to be a quality 
analysis that accurately represents the actual conditions in the system. 
However, the engineer responsible for the design of the Birch Place Booster 
Station will be required to test the data, to a reasonable degree, before 
relying on it in their design and, if in their professional opinion there are 
gaps or flaws in the data, recommend that the G & O hydraulic analysis modeling 
be verified, expanded, or replaced completely before proceeding with final 
design. 

The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of the above addenda to the Birch 
Place Booster Station RFP. 

Signature Date 
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	1. Introduction
	1.1. Background and purpose
	North Beach Water District (District) is a rural water district serving approximately 2700 domestic and commercial customers.  Our service area is located on the North Beach Peninsula including parts of Ocean Park, Nahcotta, and Klipsian communities. ...
	The District was formed in 2008 when two investor owned public water systems were purchased and combined into one public water system.  The combining of the water systems included an intertie and improvements to the water storage facilities.
	The 2008 and subsequent Draft 2014 Water System Plans identified capital improvement projects needed to correct deficiencies in the infrastructure due to age, deferred maintenance, and conditions related to the integrating of the two water systems.
	The purpose of this request for proposals (RFP) is to engage professional engineering consultant services to provide final plans, specifications and engineering estimates (PS&E) and construction technical support for one of those identified capital im...
	1.2. Project Objective
	Design and installation of a series of booster pumps, in pitless booster stations, i.e. Baker Monitor or equal, to provide adequate domestic and fire flow to the targeted area of the distribution system.
	1.3. Project Description
	o Obtain easement from Sunset Sands Community for Booster Station placement.
	o Evaluate and verify hydraulic analysis of distribution system in the Sunset Sands development performed by Gray and Osborne, Inc. (2014).
	o Design booster pump station.
	o Apply for three phase 460 volt serve from PUD #2 of Pacific County.
	o Install a three phase 460 volt meter base, service panel, and controls and back-up power generator.
	o Cut in a tee and valves on the 8” water main on 227th Place.
	o Cut in a tee and valves on the 6” water main on Birch Place.
	o Install the pitless booster stations and related piping, vales and controls.
	o Install pumps in pitless booster stations
	o Testing and certifications
	o Restorations and Project closeout.
	1.4. Project attachments
	o Attachment C - Vicinity Maps of North Beach Water District, Sunset Sands Community Development, and Birch Place & 227th intersection.
	o Attachment D - Birch Place Booster Station Concept Drawing.
	o Attachment E - Booster Pump Station Baker Monitor.
	o Attachment F - Hydraulic Capacity Analysis.
	1.5. Consultant Scope of Work
	o Project Management
	o Survey Services to support design and construction.
	o Preparation and submittal of necessary permits and environmental clearances, including, but not limited to Pacific County General Permit for Construction, Road Right-of-Way Permit, and Department of Health Final Project Approval.
	o Coordination with other utility providers regarding preservation or relocation of utilities associated with the project
	o Prepare a predesign report for the Project meeting the requirements of WAC 246-290-110.
	o 30% Plans, Specifications, and Estimate.
	o 50% Plans, Specifications, and Estimate.
	o 90% Plans, Specifications, and Estimate.
	o Final Plans, Specifications, and Estimate.
	o Bid and Award Support.
	o Construction Management
	o Record Drawings
	The District anticipates providing program oversight and project management-level coordination and direction to the Consultant efforts, and will rely on the Consultant to provide technical expertise and project management resources to assist in delive...
	1.6. Source of Funding/Funds Available
	This work will be procured with District funding.  The District has allocated approximately $250,000 of capital improvement program funds for the overall project, including construction.  These funds are expected to be expended for design in 2015, wit...
	1.7. Project Schedule
	The anticipated project timeline is indicated below.  The District reserves the right to change the timeline as it deems may be in the interest of the project.
	o Request for Proposal process – July, 2015
	o 50% Design – December, 2015
	o Final engineering – April, 2016
	o Bids – May, 2016
	o Construction – August, 2016
	o Project online – December, 2016
	1.8. Request for Proposal Schedule
	The anticipated Request for Proposal (RFP) timeline is indicated below.  The District reserves the right to change the timeline as it deems may be in the interest of the project.
	o RFP Release – June 17, 2015
	o RFP Due Date – July 15, 2015
	o Evaluation of Proposals (short list if required) – July 20, 2015
	o Interviews (if required) – July 27, 2015
	o Contract development – August 10, 2015
	o Board of Commissioners Approval – August 17, 2015
	o Consultant Notice to Proceed – August 31, 2015

	2. General Requirements
	2.1. Administrative Requirements
	Proposers shall comply with all management and administrative requirements established by Washington Administrative Code (WAC), the Revised Code of the State of Washington (RCW), and any subsequent amendments or modifications, as applicable to provide...
	All Proposers shall be listed on the Plan Holders list to be considered responsive.  To be listed, a Proposer shall email the individual listed on the cover page.
	2.2. Authorship
	Proposers must identify any assistance provided by agencies or individuals outside the Proposer's own organization in preparing the proposal.  No contingent fees for such assistance will be allowed to be paid under any contract resulting from this RFP.
	All proposals and products submitted become the property of the District.  It is understood and agreed that the prospective Proposer claims no proprietary rights to the ideas and written materials contained in or attached to the proposal submitted.
	2.3. Cancelation of Award
	The District reserves the right to immediately cancel an award if the contractual agreement has not been entered into by both parties or if new state regulations or policy makes it necessary to change the program purpose or content, discontinue such p...
	2.4. Confidentiality
	Proposer shall comply with all applicable state and federal laws governing the confidentiality of information.
	2.5. Conflict of Interest
	All proposals submitted must contain a statement disclosing or denying any interest, financial or otherwise, that any employee or official of the District may have in the proposing firm or proposed project.  A statement to this effect in the cover let...
	2.6. Consortium of Agencies
	Any consortium of companies or agencies submitting a proposal must certify that each company or agency of the consortium can meet the requirements set forth in the RFP.
	2.7. Award of Contract
	The contract award will not be final until the District and the Proposer have executed a contractual agreement.  The contractual agreement consists of the following parts: (a) the basic provisions and general terms and conditions, (b) the special term...
	2.8. Debarment and Suspension
	Proposer must certify that it is not debarred, suspended or otherwise excluded from, or ineligible for, participation in Federal Assistance programs under Executive Order 12549, "Debarment and Suspension.”  Proposer must also certify that it will not ...
	2.9. Disputes
	The District encourages the use of informal resolution to address complaints or disputes arising over any actions in implementing the provisions of this RFP.  Written complaints regarding the RFP process should be addressed to the Contact Individual i...
	2.10. Equal Opportunity
	It is the policy of the District to require equal opportunity in employment and services subject to eligibility standards that may be required for a specific program.
	No person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, national origin, age, citizenship, marital status, political affiliation or belief, be denied employment or benefits, or be discriminated against as a consumer, administrator or ...
	In compliance with Department of Labor Regulations implementing Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, no qualified handicapped individual shall be discriminated against in admission or access to any program or activity.
	Proposer must agree to provide equal opportunity in the administration of the contract and its subcontracts or other agreements.
	2.11. Insurance
	Prior to the signing of a contract, the Proposer(s) selected must show evidence of a certificate of commercial liability for a minimum of $1,000,000 identifying the District and its elected officials, officers, employees and agents as additional insur...
	2.12. Late Proposals
	A proposal received after the date and time indicated herein will not be accepted.  No exceptions will be made.
	2.13. Limitation
	This RFP does not commit the District to award a contract, to pay any costs incurred in the preparation of a response to this RFP or to procure or contract for services or supplies.  The District reserves the right to accept or reject any or all propo...
	2.14. Interviews
	An interview may be required of those Proposers whose proposals are under consideration.  Proposers may be informed that an interview is desired and will be notified of the date, time and location the interview is to be conducted.
	2.15. Single Audit Requirements
	Any contract awarded as a result of this RFP may include the agreement to annually audit any contracts with the District.  Audits shall be performed in accordance with OMB Circular A-128 or A-133 as appropriate and shall be received by the District wi...
	2.16. Other Audit/Monitoring Requirements
	In addition, auditing or monitoring for the following purposes will be conducted at the discretion of the District: Fund Accountability, Contract Compliance, and Program Performance.
	2.17. Subcontracting
	No activities or services included as a part of this proposal may be subcontracted to another organization, firm, or individual without the approval of the District.  Such intent to subcontract shall be clearly identified in the proposal.  It is under...
	2.18. Verbal Proposals
	Verbal proposals will not be considered in making the award of any contract as a result of this RFP.

	3. Proposal Preparation and Submittal
	3.1. Request for Proposal (RFP) Process
	It is the District’s intent to select a consultant based on the qualifications and abilities of the firm and the team and key project individuals.  Proposers may be individual firms or teams as appropriate to meet the specific needs of the project.  T...
	3.2. Pre-Proposal Conference
	No pre-proposal conference or site visit will be held for this RFP.
	3.3. Proposal Clarification
	Questions regarding this RFP must be directed in writing, via email, to the Contact Individual indicated on the cover.  The deadline for submitting such questions is seven (7) calendar days prior to the due date for proposals.  An addendum will be iss...
	3.4. Proposal Submission
	It is the Proposer’s responsibility to ensure that proposals are received prior to the specified closing date/time, and at the location specified.  By submitting a response, the Proposer is accepting the general instructions and conditions of this RFP...
	3.5. Proposal Format
	The original and each copy of the proposal package must include all of the sections in the order indicated.  At the time of submission, the proposal must provide a full description of all services following the outline presented in the following secti...
	Proposals must be clear, succinct, and not to exceed the pages specified in the following section.  All body text shall be 12-point font size or larger and lines shall be single spaced or greater.
	A page is defined as a single side of a sheet.  Each printed side of a sheet is a page.  A page is further defined as 8.5 x 11 for text and 8.5 x 11 or 11 x 17 for supplemental drawings, pictures, and diagrams.  Cover, section dividers, title page, ta...
	The District encourages the use of readily recyclable materials where possible.
	Proposers are encouraged to print/copy on both sides of a single sheet of paper wherever applicable; if sheets are printed on both sides, it is considered to be two pages.
	3.6. Proposal Organization and Content
	Proposals shall be organized in the following manner:
	1. Proposal Summary Form – 1 page.
	The attached Proposal Summary Form (Attachment A) must be signed by a person authorized to make proposals and enter into contract negotiations on behalf of your firm.  The Proposal Summary Form shall follow the proposal cover.
	2. Cover letter – 1 page
	Letter shall include conflict of interest statement per General Requirements 2.5 and statement of debarment and suspension per General Requirements 2.8.
	3. Table of Contents – 1 page
	4. Project Understanding and Approach – 6 pages
	The Proposer shall indicate its overall understanding of the intent of the project and specific issues that are considered to be important for the work contemplated.  The project understanding and project approach shall address scope and schedule of t...
	5. Project Team, Experience and References – 6 pages.
	The Proposer shall indicate:
	o the proposed project team members and time commitment of each key team member to the project; the overall organization and structure of the proposed team outlining key interactions and responsibilities, with special emphasis on the project manager f...
	o similar projects performed in the State of Washington or Oregon within the last five years, including at least two (2) in the State of Washington, which best characterize capabilities, work quality and cost control;
	o references for those projects identified, including or in addition to, three (3) references who may be contacted concerning your firm’s/team’s performance with regard to the Scope of Work.  Include the name of the client, mailing address, telephone ...
	6. Appendices – no page limit
	The Proposer may include:
	o Specific project experiences and references for individuals;
	o Résumés for individuals – limited to 2 pages each.
	3.7. Support Documents
	Proposers may obtain the following background information (and much more, if interested) in electronic format from the District’s website, at www.northbeachwater.com.
	o District Drat 2014 Water System Plan
	o Design Standards

	4. Evaluation Process and Scoring
	4.1. Evaluation Process
	The review committee will evaluate the proposals received in response to this RFP.  For the purpose of scoring proposals, each committee member will evaluate each proposal in accordance with the criteria and point factors listed below.  The Review Com...
	The Review Committee will recommend a Consultant Services Contract and present the contract to the District Board of Commissioners for review and approval at a regular or special board meeting.
	The District reserves the right to make a recommendation for selection after proposal evaluation and further reserves the right to reject all proposals.
	The successful Proposer will be selected by the following process:
	Part 1 – Initial Screening of Proposals
	The Review Committee will review the proposals for compliance with the RFP requirements.  Proposals found to not comply with the RFP requirements may be disqualified from further consideration.
	Part 2 – Scoring of Proposals
	The Review Committee will score the proposals based on the information submitted according to the evaluation criteria and point factors.  Proposals will be considered exactly as submitted, except where formal clarification has been requested by the Re...
	Part 3 - Interviews
	Following evaluation of the proposals, the highest-ranking Proposers may be invited to participate in an interview process.  The District will notify Proposers as soon as possible for scheduling of interviews.  The Contact Individual will schedule int...
	Part 4 – Contract Negotiation
	The Review Committee will make a recommendation to the Contact Individual to begin negotiations with the selected Proposer.  If the selected Proposer and the Contact Individual are unable to agree on the final scope and fee, the District reserves the ...
	4.2. Scoring
	Each proposal received in response to the RFP will be objectively evaluated and rated according to a specified point system.  A one hundred (100) point system will be used and weighted against the following criteria:
	Criteria Points
	Part 1 - Project Understanding and Approach 50
	Prepare a brief Project Approach report based on the information provided in the RFP, information you were able to extract from our 2014 Draft Water System Plan, Meeting minutes, Resolutions (information on the District’s website), and responses from...
	Demonstrate the extent of the firm’s experience in the preparation of and evaluation of hydraulic capacity models of public water systems and designing viable, cost-effective solutions to the deficiencies found 25
	Part 2 - Project Team, Experience and References 50
	Demonstrate there are Surveyors on staff 05
	Demonstrate the extent of the project team’s experience in preparing, evaluating and correcting problems related to hydraulic capacity of distribution system and design and installation of in line booster stations 10
	Demonstrate the extent of the project team’s experience in the design and installation of in-line booster stations, correcting various distribution system hydraulic deficiencies, preferably designing successful pitless booster station faculties 15
	Describe projects in past ten years completed by the firm that included pitless booster pump stations design and installation and the firm’s level of involvement in the project(s) 15
	References 05
	Total Points Available 100
	Attachment “A” - Proposal Summary Form

	RFQ Birch Place Booster Station
	General Information:
	Legal Name of Applicant Firm:
	Street Address:
	City:        State:    Zip:
	Contact Person Title:
	Phone:        Fax:
	E-mail address:
	Tax Identification Number:
	Did outside individuals or agencies assist with preparation of this proposal?
	Yes:   No:   If yes, describe.
	I certify that to the best of my knowledge the information contained in this proposal is accurate and complete and that I have the legal authority to commit this firm to a contractual agreement.  I realize the final funding for any service is based up...
	,Signature                                                                        .   ,Date                                               .
	Attachment “B” - Professional Engineering Consultant Services Contract

	PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERING, LAND SURVEYING, ARCHITECTURE AND LANDSCAPING ARCHITECTURE SERVICES CONTRACT
	THIS CONTRACT for Consultant services is between North Beach Water District (“District”) and (“Consultant”).
	1. Scope of Consultant Services.  Consultant shall perform the services described in the scope of work attached as Exhibit A.  If specified in Exhibit A, the services shall be performed pursuant to task orders issued by District.
	2. Compensation and Payment.
	a. District shall pay Consultant for the services as indicated below (check one):
	 Fixed fee, including all services, costs, and taxes, in the amount of $             ; or
	 Time and materials based on the rates described in Exhibit B, not to exceed $              ; or
	 Other, an amount not to exceed $             .  See Exhibit B.
	b. Consultant shall submit a detailed monthly billing for all services in a format reasonably satisfactory to District, which format shall include, at a minimum, total authorized contract amount, charges and costs to date and current billing amount.  ...
	3. Schedule of Work.  Consultant shall commence services upon receipt of notice from District to do so, and shall (check one):
	 Complete the services by ; or
	 Perform the services in accordance with the schedule on Exhibit C.
	4. Subcontractors.  Consultant shall not subcontract or assign any portion of the services covered by this contract without prior written approval of District.
	5. Changes.  District may, from time to time, authorize in writing changes or modifications in the scope of services to be performed under this contract.  The compensation for the changes or modifications, whether a decrease or increase, shall be on t...
	6. Insurance.  Consultant shall maintain throughout the performance of this contract the following types and amounts of insurance:
	a. Comprehensive vehicle liability covering personal injury and property damage claims arising from the use of motor vehicles with combined single limits of One Million Dollars ($1,000,000).
	b. Commercial General Liability Insurance written on an occurrence basis with limits no less than One Million Dollars ($1,000,000) combined single limit per occurrence and Two Million Dollars ($2,000,000) aggregate for personal injury, bodily injury a...
	c. Professional liability insurance (Errors and Omissions insurance) with limits no less than One Million Dollars ($1,000,000).
	The insurance policies shall: (1) state that coverage shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer’s liability; (2) be primary to any insurance maintained by Dis...
	District shall be named as an additional insured on the Commercial General Liability Insurance policy with regard to work and services performed by or on behalf of Consultant, and a copy of the endorsement naming District as an additional insured shal...
	Before commencing work and services, Consultant shall provide to District a Certificate of Insurance evidencing the insurance described above.  District reserves the right to request and receive a certified copy of all required insurance policies.
	The above insurance limits do not constitute a limit on Consultant’s liability to District.  Any payment of deductible or self-insured retention shall be the sole responsibility of Consultant.
	7. Indemnification / Hold Harmless.  Consultant shall defend, indemnify and hold the District, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers harmless from any and all claims, injuries, damages, losses or suits including attorney fees, arising out ...
	8. Ownership and use of Documents.  All records, files, drawings, specifications, data, information, materials, reports, memoranda and other documents produced or prepared by Consultant in connection with the services rendered under this contract (“Do...
	9. Termination.  This contract may be terminated by either party upon fifteen (15) days written notice if the other party fails to substantially perform in accordance with the contract.
	10. Dispute Resolution.
	a. Mediation.  If any dispute, controversy, or claim arises out of or relates to this contract, the parties agree first to try to settle the dispute by nonbinding mediation with the assistance of a recognized professional mediation service.  The parti...
	b. Litigation.  Thereafter, any dispute, controversy, or claim not resolved by mediation shall be resolved by litigation with venue in Clark County.  The laws of the State of Washington shall govern this contract.
	11. Effective Date.  The effective date of this contract shall be the date that the contract is signed by an authorized representative of District.
	12. Independent Contractor.  Consultant is and shall be at all times during the term of this contract an independent contractor.
	13. Compliance with Laws.  Consultant shall comply with all federal, state and local laws, ordinances, regulations, and rules applicable to the services to be performed under this contract.
	North Beach Water District
	By:
	Typed Name:  William Neal
	Its:   General Manager
	Address:  PO Box 618
	Ocean Park, WA 98640
	Phone:  (360) 665-4144
	Fax:   (360) 665-4641
	Email: bneal@northbeachwater.com
	Date:
	(Consultant)
	By:
	Typed Name:
	Its:
	Address:
	Phone:
	Fax:
	Email:
	Date:
	Attachment “C” – Vicinity Maps

	Ocean Park, WA
	Sunset Sands Homeowners Association
	Intersection of 227th Place and Birch Place
	Attachment “D” Birch Place Booster Station Concept Drawing
	Attachment “E” Booster Pump Station – Baker Monitor
	Attachment F – Hydraulic Capacity Analysis

	Excerpts from the DRAFT 2014 North Beach Water System Plan prepared by Gray and Osborne, Inc.
	The entire plan is available at:
	http://northbeachwater.com/water-system-plan/
	Appendix F contains the Hydraulic Capacity Analysis Model.
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